MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD

ON MONDAY 28th SEPTEMBER 2009
In the Chair:
Councillor C McShane
Members Present:
Councillors O Black, S Blaney, H A Harding, W Graham, G Hartin, C McCambridge, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, O McMullan, P McShane, C Newcombe. 

Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive
Mrs M Quinn, Assistant Chief Executive and Head of Corporate Services
Mr P Mawdsley, Head of Environmental Health and Enforcement
Mr D Kelly, Head of Building Control
Mrs E Mulholland, Head of Development
Ms L Mooney, Member Services/Clerical Officer
09/19:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies were received on behalf of Councillor M Black and McAllister.
Chairman’s Business
Domestic Violence Subgroup seminar

Councillor Harding enquired if the Council would agree to provide tea, coffee and biscuits at the beginning of the Domestic Violence Subgroup seminar on 7th December in the Mayor’s Parlour and scones or sandwiches at the end.

This was agreed.

Marconi’s Cottage
Councillor Newcombe stated that a fence had been erected at Marconi’s Cottage and that part of the foreshore had been closed off to the public including public right of ways.
After discussion, it was agreed that the Countryside office would be asked to report on the fence which has been erected at Marconi’s Cottage closing off the foreshore and whether this affected a Public Right of Way.
09/19:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 17TH AUGUST 2009
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on 17th August 2009 having been circulated, was taken as read.


After discussion, 



Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,

“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 17th August 2009 be adopted.”

09/19:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 17th AUGUST 2009

There were no matters arising.
09/19:04
APPLICATIONS FOR PLANNING PERMISSION
Councillor C McShane welcomed Ms Julie McMath, Planning Officer to the meeting.
E/2007/0475/O  C & E Developments.  C/O Bell Architects Ltd, 65 -67 Main Street, Ballymoney.  Location, lands at 2 – 8 Fairhill Street, Ballycastle.  Proposed site for mixed residential development.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to failure to provide a quality residential environment, destruction of existing trees, detrimental to the townscape of Ballycastle Conservation Area and unacceptable tree loss within Ballycastle Conservation Area.
Councillor P McShane stated that the residents were against this application and that he welcomed this refusal.

Councillor Newcombe stated that there were only secondary trees at the site and there would be overplanting there.
Councillor McIlroy requested an Office Meeting for additional information.

Ms McMath stated that there were ongoing issues and reasons for refusal which had been outlined at a previous Office Meeting.

Councillor McIlroy stated that Bell Architects had been promised an Office Meeting which had not been facilitated and proposed that they be given this opportunity.
Councillor Blaney agreed with these comments and stated that an Office Meeting should be granted.

Ms McMath stated that she would allow an Office Meeting but that there may be other consultees required to be in attendance regarding the trees.  She stated that she would notify Council of the date for this meeting.

E/2008/0033/F  Mr S Christie, C/O Studiorogers, The Egg Store, 1 Mountsandel Road, Coleraine.  Location, 1-7 Chapel Road, Cushendall.  Proposed demolition of existing building to provide 10 townhouses, 2 maisonettes and 3 apartments with car parking.

E/2008/0049/DCA Mr S Christie, C/O  Studiorogers, The Egg Store, 1 Mountsandel Road, Coleraine.  Location, 1-7 Chapel Road, Cushendall.  Proposed demolition of car mechanic garages, petrol station, shop and residential building to provide 10 townhouses, 2 maisonettes and 3 apartments with car parking.

There were no objections to the above two approvals, they were recommended for approval.

Councillor McMullan stated that he was sad in a way at the loss of one of Cushendall’s historical sites.  He stated that he had also been sad at the defacement of the date on the gable wall last year before the application.
E/2008/0235/F  Mr McAuley, C/O Agent, R Robinson.  Location, 170m north west of 89 Ballyeamon Road, Cushendall.  Proposed new poultry house for 20,000 free range birds
E/2008/0309/F  Quicktag, 7A Churchfield Road, Ballycastle, BT54 6PJ.  Location, site adjacent to Moyle Enterprise Centre, Leyland Road, Ballycastle, BT54 6PJ.  Proposed light industrial building and office accommodation.
E/2008/0348/F  Moyle District Council, Sheskburn House, 7 Mary Street, Ballycastle, BT54 6QH.  Location, Carneatly Civic Amenity Site, 55 Moyarget Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed regularisation of the operation of Carneatly household recycling centre, the proposed development would update the current facilities at Carneatly Civic Amenity Site and accommodate for greater quantities of recyclables.
E/2008/0374/F  Sheskburn House, 7 Mary Street, Ballycastle, BT54 6QH.  Location, existing concrete hardstanding area.  Approximately 65m west of Manor House, Church Bay, Rathlin Island.  Proposed waste management and recycling area enclosed by timber boarded fence on three sides.
Ms McMath outlined objections, including noise, congestion, smell, water pollution, vermin, fire risk and fly tipping.

There were no objections to the above four applications, they were recommended for approval.

Councillor Newcombe stated that this was disappointing and informed members that this would be the first sight on the way into Rathlin.  He enquired how odour would be prevented.
Ms McMath stated that this facility was for cardboard, glass and clothes.

E/2009/0077/F  Mrs K McFetridge, 116 Tromra Road, Castlegreen, Cushendun.  Location, adjacent to 116 Tromra Road, Cushendun.  Proposed erection of single storey dwelling and domestic garage.

Ms McMath outlined objections including, ribbon development, access issues, no reason for application.
E/2009/0081/O Mr M McKeown, 17 Tavnagan Lane, Cushendall.  Location, 40m South West of 17 Tavnaghan Lane, Cushendall.  Proposed erection of dwelling on a farm

There were no objections to the above two proposals, they were recommended for approval.

E/2009/0106/RM  Mr F Bailey, 6 Hazeldene Drive, Bushmills.  Location, site adjacent to 6 Hazeldene Drive, Bushmills.  Proposed new dwelling.
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to insufficient information to determine the application.
Councillor Hartin asked that this application be deferred for one month to allow for further information.

This was agreed.
E/2009/0120/O  Mr P McClean, C/O Bailey Architecture, 9 Glenview Road, Glenshesk, Ballycastle, BT54 6QE.  Location, adjacent to 12 Glenmakeeran Road, Ballyvoy, Ballycastle.  Proposed dwelling on the farm.

E/2009/0131/F  Mr D McAffee, 286 Moyarget Road, Ballymoney, BT53 8EG.  Location, adjacent to 201 Straid Road, Bushmills.  Proposed adjustments to position of dwelling and garage and change of house type from that previously approved.

E/2009/0142/F  Mr B McKay, C/O Market Studio, 14 Market Road, Ballymena, BT43 6EL.  Location, lands between nos 12 and 16 Clady Road, Cushendall.  Proposed 2 detached infill dwellings and garage.

There were no objections to the above two applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2009/0145/A  Envision, C/O MI Architects, 7-9 Stone Row, Coleraine, BT52 1DE.  Location, 3 Coleraine Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed shop sign – retrospective application.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to harm to the visual amenity of the area by reason of its size and scale and over dominant nature.

Councillor McIlroy proposed an Office Meeting to discuss additional information.

Councillor McConaghy supported this request.

This was agreed.

E/2009/0152/F  Mr & Mrs S McKeirnen, C/O Diamond Design Studio, 2D The Diamond, Ballycastle, BT54 6AW.  Location, 20m east if 38 Drumnaroan Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed single storey farm dwelling.

Ms McMath stated that the application was recommended for refusal due to no exceptional case in that the farm business had not been demonstrated as being established for at least six years and unsatisfactory access arrangements.

Councillor P McShane stated that the applicant was the son of the farm owner who had returned to work the farm.  He stated that the farm had been worked for the last five years.  He informed members that the father had cancer and that his son was moving back to work the farm and needed to reside close to his father.  He requested an Office Meeting to consider the circumstances.
Councillor McCambridge agreed with these comments.

Councillor Newcombe agreed, he stated that four other dwellings were incorporated in a Clachan and that the issue of access could be overcome.

Ms McMath stated that the policy for planning applications included criteria that the farm business had to be operational for over six years.  She informed members that on consulting the department of agriculture the business number for this farm had only been issued in January 2007.
Councillor Graham stated that this was unfair and enquired how the young man was to commence farming with no house to live in.

Councillor P McShane stated that there had been a history of farming for twenty-five years.  He informed members that part of the land had been leased following the father’s illness.  He stated that the applicant felt as though he was caught between a rock and a hard place and asked for the planning service to be sympathetic to this application.

Ms McMath stated that she would defer the application for one month to allow for further information to submitted.
This was agreed.

E/2009/0227/O  Mr R Smith, C/O Hunter Associates, 8 Charlotte Street, Ballymoney, BT53 6AY.  Location, opposite 174 Whitepark Road, Bushmills.  Proposed new dwelling.
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to not being an exceptional case in that the proposed new building is not visually linked or sited to cluster with an established group of buildings on the farm and removal of established natural vegetation and inability to integrate the building into the landscape.
Councillor Graham requested an Office Meeting to provide further information.

This was agreed.

E/2009/0242/O  Mr G Kane, 27 Rathlin Road, Ballycastle, BT54 6AG.  Location, 155 Cushendall Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed replacement of existing garage, office, canteen and w.c. buildings with three single storey detached dwellings.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to not all buildings being eligible for replacement and a detrimental change to the rural character of the countryside.

Ms McMath agreed to defer this application for one month for consideration of a reduced scheme.

This was agreed.

E/2009/0258/O  Mr J Kinney, 101 Layde Road, Cushendall, BT44 0NM.  Location, 140m North of 199 Torr Road, Cushedun.  Proposed site for replacement dwelling.  
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to the structure being replaced not exhibiting the essential characteristics of a dwelling and all external walls are not substantially intact and unacceptable development within a flood plain.

Councillor McMullan requested an Office Meeting for additional information and discussion on the character of the building and the flood plain.

This was agreed.

E/2009/0271/O  Mr D Murphy, 29 Ballyeamon Road, Cushendall.  Location, site 20m North of 15 Cairns Road, Cushendall.  Proposed site for residential development.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to there being no overriding reasons why this development could not be located within a settlement, would result in build up, ribbon development and a detrimental change to the rural character of the countryside, failure to provide a quality residential environment and creating a detrimental change to the rural character of the AONB.
Councillor O Black requested an Office Meeting for the provision of additional information.  

This was agreed.

In reply to Councillors queries, Ms McMath stated that the proposed development was outside the development limit.

Applications deferred from previous meeting

E/2007/0278/F  Mr D O’Donovan, C/O GM Design Associates, 22 Lodge Road, Coleraine, BT52 1NB.  Location, 22 Lodge Road, Coleraine, BT52 1NB.  Location, land to rear of 45 Castle Street, Ballycastle.  Proposed erection of two town houses.

Councillors C & P McShane left the meeting at this point.

E/2007/0280/F  Mr & Mrs R Wallace.  C/O Bell Architects, 65-67 Main Street, Ballymoney, BT54 6AN.  Location, 156 Feigh Road, Bushmills.  Proposed change of use from vernacular buildings to 4 no. timeshare holiday cottages.

There were no objections to the above two applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2007/0325/O  Mr J Murray, C/O Diamond Design Studio, 2d The Diamond, Ballycastle, BT54 6AW.  Location, adjacent to 5B Parkanore Estate, Waterfoot.  Proposed erection of dwelling and garage.
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to insufficient information to determine the application.

Councillor McMullan requested that this application be held for one month.

Ms McMath stated that she would be unable to defer this application again but would hold the refusal for one week to allow the applicant to withdraw.

This was agreed.

E/2008/0205/O  Bernie McAlister and Joan Campbell, 11 Kilnadore Road, Cushendall, BT44 0SG.  Location, 11-15 Kilnadore Road, Cushendall.  Proposed 7 detached 1 ½ storey dwellings.
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to no case of need, being premature to the planning process, failure to provide a quality residential environment and unsatisfactory access arrangements.

Ms McMath stated that this applicant had asked for a decision to be issued to allow them to go to appeal.
Councillor McMullan stated that there had been correspondence at the last Council meeting from a Ms Scally from Torr Road and enquired if the Office Meeting had been reconvened.

Ms McMath confirmed that the meeting had taken place.

Councillor Blaney enquired about the standing advertisement at the seafront in Ballycastle.

Ms McMath confirmed that the signage had been given planning permission given that one of the new style kiosks would be replacing the two phone booths which had been there before.

Councillor McCambridge asked that the Office Meeting for Paul Black of Ballyvennaught be added onto the list of meetings.
Ms McMath stated that the last time there were Office Meetings organised one applicant turned up.  She stated that this was a surprise as Roads Service were in attendance.  She stated that she would appreciate it if the information was circulated to ensure attendance.

Councillor McMullan stated that the onus should not lie with the Councillor to inform the applicant but with the agent or architect as they were being paid for the service.
Councillor O Black stated that it was indeed up to the Councillor to inform the applicant. She informed members that if they did not want to do this then they should not be asking for Office Meetings.

Councillor McMullan stated that this was outside the remit of the Councillor as far as he was concerned.

Councillor P McShane returned to the meeting.

09/19:05
PRESENTATION FROM VICTIM SUPPORT

Councillor C McShane welcomed Hazel Derby and Janet Lynn from Victim Support.
Ms Derby stated that Victim Support was an independent voluntary organisation which sought to be known by the community as an organisation which provided an effective service to victims of crime.

She informed members that the vision of Victim Support would be that people affected by crime feel supported and assisted by them.  That people affected by crime could access other appropriate services and that Victim Support assist victims and witnesses to participate in the criminal justice process. (CJS)
Ms Derby stated that in terms of research on victims needs it had been found that they required dignified, fair and respectful treatment.  Timely and appropriate information, practical help including protection from further victimisation, compensation, in some cases counselling and help to deal with the CJS.
Ms Derby informed members that the three services encompassed were community service, criminal injuries compensation service and witness service.

She informed members that the Community Service offered an opportunity to talk in confidence to someone who understand, relevant information, practical help, referral to other agencies, information about applying for compensation and assistance in filling in the application form.
Ms Derby stated that the Criminal Injuries Compensation Service (CICS) Crime Categories included Assaults, Aggravated burglary, Robbery, Arson, Intimidation, Stalking, Malicious calls, domestic violence, sexual offences and murder/manslaughter.
She stated that the CICS offered help and advice when the claim had been submitted, assistance with reviews and appeals and representation at appeal hearings.
Councillor McIlroy left the meeting at this point.

Ms Derby stated that there was no legal aid for criminal injury hearings and stated that Victim Support offered free and confidential help and advice.

In relation to the Witness Service Ms Derby stated that this entailed support before the trial including pre trail visits and familiarisation with the court layout and procedures.  She informed members that there was also support available during the trial in the provision of separate waiting areas for witnesses and their friends and families, liaison with court officers and legal representatives, arrangements made for any additional needs and accompaniment to court if requested.

Ms Derby stated that support after the trial was also available including the opportunity to talk over the case, receive more help or information and referral into the community service for additional personal support.

Councillor McIlroy returned to the meeting.

Ms Derby stated that in terms of service delivery there were 150 volunteers.  She informed members that training for the volunteers was accredited.  She stated that they came from a variety of backgrounds and are recruited and selected to the highest standards.  She emphasised that the service if free and confidential.

She informed members that Victim Support could offer issue based training on impact of crime on victims and witnesses, effective helping skills and training in the criminal injury compensation process, the opportunity to volunteer or make a donation.

Ms Derby went outlined some facts and figures for 08/09 including the achievement of £4,532,942 in terms of criminal injury compensation.  She stated that the witness service supported 7,128 people before, during and after giving evidence.

She outlined local statistics from 1st April 08 – 31 March 09 and informed members that Ballymena branch completed 65% of all criminal compensation claims and stated that total claims awarded for Ballymena clients was £782,858.  

She stated that 162 witnesses were supported in Crown Court and 152 in Magistrates Court.
Ms Lynn outlined numbers of Police Referrals from January to August 09 for the Causeway area and for Ballycastle.  These included Burglary, Criminal Damage, Assaults, Theft and Conspiracy to Murder.

Councillor Harding stated that she knew Ms Lynn well through attendance at the Domestic Violence sub groups and informed members that she greatly admired their work.  She enquired if the statistics given included domestic violence.
Ms Lynn stated that the statistics given were from Police Referrals and that Domestic abuse may not be openly divulged but could come under other categories such as criminal damage where it had taken place.
In reply to Councillor Newcombe, Ms Lynn stated that the fear of crime was also a reason for using the service provided.  She informed members that there was a drug problem in Ballymena and that the Hope Centre was providing support there for people living with substance misuse and associated problems.
In reply to Councillor McMullan, Ms Lynn stated that in relation to police reports, what should happen is that on reporting a crime the PSNI officer is supposed to ask if the victim wishes their details to be passed to Victim Support.  She stated that the method last year had been automatic referral but that this had been changed to opting in.

In reply to queries from Councillor McMullan regarding the figures and statistics not covering the whole of Moyle, Ms Lynn stated that more statistics could be provided on request.


Councillor McMullan stated that it was good to see the figures.

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, Ms Derby stated that the figures provided were a snapshot but that a more detailed breakdown could be achieved.
Councillor McIlroy stated that the conspiracy to murder was a real concern for him.

Councillor C McShane thanked members of Victim Support for their presentation.

09/19:06
TO MEET WITH REPRESENTATIVES OF NORTHERN TRUST TO DISCUSS DOMICILLIARY CARE SERVICES


(Meeting requested by Council)


Councillor C McShane welcomed Ms Bronagh Scott and representatives from Northern Trust to the meeting.  She asked Ms Scott to introduce her team.


Ms Scott introduced Una Cunning, Patrick Graham and Roy Hamill.

Councillor C McShane stated that Council had invited members of the Northern Trust to discuss concerns which had been raised regarding domiciliary care.  She stated that there had been concerns re the time spent on home care and also for the continuation of Good Morning Ballycastle.  She informed members that there had been concerns raised regarding lessening the care service for the older population.  She stated that Council were hoping for some clarity on these issues.

Ms Scott stated that there was no excuse for poor communication.  She stated that she expected staff of the Trust to communicate these issues clearly and that she would be investigating why this was not happening.  She stated that they tried to keep their service personable and face to face.  She apologised if this had failed.


Councillor P McShane stated that it was nice to get some answers tabled regarding Rathmoyle.  He informed members that he felt that this was too late and stated that it was a joke for a public body to answer queries months later.


Ms Scott stated that she had no problems communicating with Council and would continue to do that.

Councillor P McShane stated that it was too late in this instance.


Councillor Blaney agreed with this comment.  He stated that Ms Evans hadn’t answered questions put to her.  He stated that anything said at the meeting tonight would not help the old people whose home help had been cut to fifteen minutes.

Mr Graham stated that a reply had been sent to Ms Mulholland regarding Rathmoyle and Domiciliary Care.

In reply to Councillor Blaney, Mr Graham stated that an individual assessment was carried out for all Home Help on a needs basis.  He stated that some individuals needed the thirty minutes whereas some only required fifteen.  He stated that Social Workers had been involved in the assessments.


Councillor Blaney enquired why the Home Helps were not involved in the assessment as they would have the experience of looking after the clients.


Ms Scott stated that the individual assessments carried out called for input from Social Workers.


Councillor C McShane stated that she felt that the assessment criteria was stringent.


Councillor McIlroy agreed with these comments and stated that in his experience it took an inordinate amount if time for assessments to be carried out.  He gave an example of his experience of this to the members of the Northern Trust.

Ms Cunning stated that a lot of assessments needed input from more than one health care professional.  She informed members that there were often complex needs.  She stated that this did not mean it should take forever and she expected staff to act promptly.  She stated that she was not aware of any great delays in the assessment process and informed members that there was a target of eight weeks which had to be met.  She stated that in cases where there was Occupational Therapy input the target was thirteen weeks but that this would be moving soon to nine weeks.


Councillor McIlroy stated that the Trust could make the figures say what they wanted but that in his experience there were longer waiting periods.

Ms Scott stated that she would look into these cases if Councillor McIlroy would send her through the details.


In reply to Councillor P McShane, Ms Cunning stated that the care criteria had changed since 2008.

Councillor P McShane stated that care was being cut and that people outside the criteria were loosing care.


Ms Scott stated that some care had been increased due to assessment.  She informed members that regional criteria from the department of health had been clear about targeting those in greatest need.  She stated that needs change and that care had to be assessed to make sure that the best advice was followed.


Councillor McCambridge stated that she worked in home care.


Councillor C McShane asked if she wished to declare an interest.


Councillor P McShane stated that it was politically expedient to cut services in Moyle including Ambulance services, Domiciliary Care, Rathmoyle.  He stated that it seemed to be cut after cut and that the x-ray facility would also soon be cut from Dalriada hospital.

Ms Scott stated that this was not a cut in residential care, she stated that they were looking at service requirements to meet the needs of older people in the area.  She informed members that service needs were being assessed.

Councillor McMullan enquired about loss of jobs due to cuts.


Ms Scott stated that assessment was about making sure that the greatest need was targeted therefore if there was less care required somewhere this help could be moved to where the need exists.  She stated that there would be no impact upon jobs.

Councillor McMullan enquired if any carers had lost their jobs following assessments or if any staff had left.


Mr Graham stated that he was not 100% sure but that he did not think so.


Councillor McMullan stated that with regard to old people’s homes and hospital appointments he informed members that it was often the case that they left first thing in the morning and were not returned until late at night.  He enquired about bringing services to them instead.


Ms Scott stated that this would be dependant upon where they had to go and what service they required.


Ms Cunning stated that the wait would often depend upon the Ambulance service provided and how many places and people there were needing the service.


In reply to Councillor McIlroy, Mr Graham stated that last year home care staff worked 98,095 hours and this year it was projected to be 97,020.

Councillor Newcombe referred to Rathlin and stated that 38 hours shared by two carers had now been cut to 22 hours.  He informed members that this was a 16 hour reduction.  He stated that also the closure of Rathmoyle would affect the residents of Rathlin as the elderly often went the Rathmoyle.  He stated that the reduction to fifteen minutes of a lot of the care was unrealistic.  He informed members that he felt that the onus was being put on the workers to do a wee bit extra anyway and he stated that he felt that this was terrible.


Mr Graham stated that the need for services had been assessed.


Councillor C Newcombe stated that no information had been given to the client or families.


Councillor C McShane stated that information should be given to the health care professionals to pass on.


Ms Cunning stated that the eligibility criteria had been used for Rathlin also and had resulted in changes.  She stated that old legacies from Causeway such as Cleaning and Laundry services had been removed.  She informed members that this only took place in special circumstances.  She informed members that there were different allowances which could be applied for but that the Trust’s priority was personal care.

Councillor Newcombe asked why this other support from other agencies had not been highlighted.


Ms Scott stated that this should have been explained.


Councillor McCambridge stated that she felt that she had been muzzled tonight and stated that it was common sense that this was a case of misinformation.


Councillor C McShane stated that Councillor McCambridge was able to decide for herself if she wished to speak on the matter.


Councillor Blaney stated that the pressure had been placed on the families.  He informed members that these old people had paid for this service all of their lives and now that they needed it, it was being pulled.


Ms Cunning stated that they would make sure from now on that staff were instructed to relay information to clients regarding other means of support.


Councillor McMullan stated that Council were not receiving enough information from the Northern Trust and that more contact and information was required.


Ms Scott asked Council to bear with them.  She informed members that they were happy to meet them.  She stated that it was challenging financial times and that the Trust were fighting very hard to enhance funding for older peoples services.  She stated that in the meantime they would make sure that resources were targeted where there was the greatest need.


Councillor C McShane thanked representatives from the Northern Trust for attending and stated that it would help matters if there was greater communication in future.
09/19:07
BUILDING CONTROL REPORT


The Building Control Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Street Naming
Naming of a new Development
The HBC stated that a name was now required for a development off Seneirl Road, in the townland of Castlecat.  He informed members that although having written to the developer and also his agent on separate occasions requesting a proposed name no proposal had ever been submitted.  He stated that since an official address was now being sought by other departments such as Land and Property Services, it was recommended that Council consider naming this development.

After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Newcombe and resolved,

“That the name St. Columb’s Clachan would be given to the new development.”

After discussion,


Councillor Blaney proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,


“That Building Control Report be adopted.”

09/19:08
ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH AND ENFORCEMENT REPORT

The Environmental Health and Enforcement Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Smoking Policy
The HEE stated that an amended policy was included at Appendix 1
After discussion, it was agreed that the amended smoking policy would be approved.

Councillors C & P McShane left the meeting at this point.

Out of Hours Service Provision
The HEE stated that the current position was as follows; Council had adopted Article 29 of the Local Government (NI) Order 2005 which placed a responsibility on the Council to respond to emergency situations.  He informed members that at present response could only be guaranteed during normal office hours.

The HEE stated that the out of hours response to public health and noise complaints was only partial in that the complainant could be given an officer’s mobile number but there was no guarantee of availability.

He stated that a similar arrangement applied regarding dog complaints especially dog attacks and worrying.  He informed members that an immediate response was required to prove worrying.  The HEE stated that a draft understanding drawn up by DARD in conjunction with the PSNI and District councils recommended the provision of a formal service.

The HEE stated that there was no formal response mechanism for emergency assistance to outside bodies e.g. Memorandum of Understanding with DARD for response to zoonoses e.g. Food & Mouth. He informed members that there was no single point of contact for the council. 

The HEE stated that the desired position was that the council could provide the following;
An out of hours contact mechanism for the general public, and statutory agencies, an out of hours contact mechanism for emergency planning purposes, and an out of hours contact (and response, where necessary) in relation to dog control, public health and noise nuisances 

The HEE stated that two of the cluster Councils, Ballymoney and Coleraine already provided out of hour’s response schemes.  He informed members that Ballymoney’s was in respect of dog control but was being reviewed to cover more functions and that Coleraine’s covered all of the above scenarios.

He stated that in order to determine payment for taking part in the scheme the week outside the normal working times was divided up into units as follows.  The normal closed office hours i.e. 17.00-09.00 during the week comprises 5 units Saturday and Sundays 2 units each and Bank Holidays comprise 3 units.  Thus a typical week would comprise 9 units.

The HEE stated that it was proposed that the out of hour’s service should operate as follows; details of the Emergency Out of Hours contact number would be provided to the relevant statutory agencies e.g. PSNI, Department of Public Health Medicine, the FSA etc.  A second telephone number would be advertised and made available to the general public

He stated that the reasons for supplying 2 phones was to ensure that in the case of an emergency this phone was kept free and not tied up with general out of hours calls.

The HEE stated that the officer on-call would endeavour to sort any non-emergency calls in relation to Council services/facilities/events problems over the phone but when responding to an incident/emergency may have to do the following;
Contact the Chief Executive and Senior Management when responding to an emergency as part of the District Emergency Plan.  Contact the Head of the appropriate Service who can mobilise the appropriate officer to respond to the incident/emergency.  Contact the Environmental Warden to mobilise them when the council must respond to incidents such as biting, sheep worrying, dangerous dogs, injured or hazardous strays, serious breaches of Council Bye Laws, or where attendance may benefit the public/other agencies.  Mobilise and respond to an emergency themselves when they cannot contact the council officer form the appropriate section.  Contact other agencies to coordinate responses.

The HEE stated that remuneration per unit in the 2 cluster Councils ranged from £17.66 to £20.00 per unit.  He informed members that a budget of £8,000 was set aside in this year’s estimate and that this equated to £17.00 per unit.

Councillors C & P McShane returned to the meeting.

In reply to members, the HEE stated that a response would be guaranteed if this system were in place.  He stated that one number would be the key into the whole Council.

After discussion, it was agreed to approve the Out of Hours Service Provision scheme.
After further discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,


“That the Environmental Health and Enforcement Report be adopted.”

09/19:09
DEVELOPMENT SERVICES REPORT

The Development Services Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

The HDS stated that as Councillors would be aware, she had tabled the response from the Northern Trust.  She stated that the covering letter had referred to the Stakeholder Group.  The HDS informed members that she had attended a couple of meetings but due to workload and her work she felt that this position would be more suited to a Councillor.  She stated that she had asked to group to write to Council to request a representative to attend the meetings.
Councillor McMullan stated that there had been no answer from Ms Evans regarding Glenmona.

The HDS stated that she had asked for replies to the questions circulated on the sheet and informed members that this may have been a verbal question on the night.

Councillor C McShane stated that a letter could be sent regarding Glenmona if required.

Councillor P McShane stated that Councillors had attended a meeting last week regarding Glenmona.  He stated that the National Trust owned the building and that the building was being vacated for a year for renovations.  He informed members that the lease on the building was up to 2011.  He stated that if the Health Board were to spend money on this facility they could do with enquiring about a longer lease.
After further discussion, it was agreed to write to the Health Minister and the Chair of the National Trust to enquire if, as the Health Board were to be spending money to refurbish the building, a longer lease could be granted for the Glenmona facility.
North East Partnership – Formalisation and Governance

The HDS stated that the North East Partnership (NEP) was a partnership of the eight Councils from County Antrim and including Coleraine Council were the body set up to ensure that the North East area benefited from Interreg Funds. 

She informed members that Moyle District Council had been supporting and working with this group for some years now and as Councillors were aware, a ‘multi-annual plan’ was submitted to SEUPB some time ago. 

The HDS stated that the assessment of Interreg projects had been unusually slow and although there had been given positive indications of the level of funding that could be expected, she stated that no letters of offer for any of the projects had been received yet. 

She stated that SEUPB had now asked for full ‘Green Book’ economic appraisals and this would further delay letters of offer. 

The HDS stated that in the meantime in order for NEP to receive this funding they were required to put their governance arrangements in place. 

She stated that legal advice had been sought and the Committee had agreed to form a Joint Committee underpinned by a Body Corporate similar to the arrangements which Council had agreed for the purpose of Rural Development or the Arc 21 agreement.

After discussion, it was agreed to approve the establishment of a Joint Committee underpinned by Body Corporate to enable the North East Partnership to perform its role and agree to contribute match funding of £2,500 per annum to the North East Partnership for the 2009/2010 and 2010/2011 financial years
Charging Bushmills Community Centre – Addendum to Development Services 17th August

The HDS stated that having investigated the matter of community groups using Council premises free of charge she could confirm that Sheskburn Recreation Centre had no users free of charge, Sheskburn Community Centre had none, Mosside Community Centre had none and Bushmills Community Centre had the one specified group.
She informed members that the situation remained that the Bushmills Community Association were the only group not being charged for the use of room hire which raised an equality issue.
Councillor McIlroy stated that he appreciated what was being said but stated that he felt that many groups were using facilities and not paying for them.  He enquired if the Rathlin Development Group paid for use of the boathouse.

The HDS stated that groups where a Council Officer was involved needed to have use of facilities for meetings

Councillor McIlroy enquired about Moyle Twinning Association.

The HDS stated that the Mayor’s Parlour had been used for this group and also the Rathmoyle Action Committee.

Councillor C McShane stated that the Twinning Association had no officer attached and had still received their contribution from Council this year even though funds had been cut for community schemes.  She stated that there needed to be equality.

Councillor McIlroy stated that since the Bushmills Community Association came together fifty years ago they had worked in close partnership with the Council.  He stated that from time to time Council Officers had been involved in the group’s work.  She stated that the Minister Margaret Richie had urged support for Community groups and he stated that these groups should be accommodated.

Councillor McMullan stated that there were no community centres in the Glens area and informed members that if free use of centres was allowed that there needed to be an Equality Assessment on the issue.
Councillor McCambridge stated that an inequality had been identified and Council could make a decision on this without the expense of an Equality Assessment.
After discussion,

Councillor Harding Proposed,

Seconded by Councillor McIlroy,

“That that this issue could be discussed at the rates meeting.”

After further discussion,


Councillor P McShane proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Blaney,

“That every group would be charged for the use of Council facilities apart from those part of a Council programme and serviced by a Council Officer.”

On a vote being taken on the amendment, there were seven for and one against the amendment which was carried.

Councillor Harding left the meeting at this point.

Planning reform 

The HDS stated that the NILGA response to the Planning Reform consultation was circulated at the previous Council meeting.

She stated that members now needed to decide if they wished to endorse this. 

She stated that the deadline for responses to this consultation was 2nd October.
After discussion, it was agreed that, with regard to Planning Reform, the NILGA response would be endorsed with the addition of third party appeals.  

Councillor McIlroy left the meeting at this point.

Councillor McDonnell stated that there should be a statutory context for policy documents with specification of the priority of documents.
Good Relations Grant Scheme

The HDS referred to the application by Coiste na nGleann for the running costs of a Gaelic / English Parent and Toddler Group in the Glens area.  She informed members that this met the criteria and was recommended for approval.
After discussion, it was agreed to approve a £250 Good Relations grant for Coiste na nGleann for a Gaelic/English Parent Toddler Group.

Local Democracy Week – 12th – 18th October 2009

The HDS stated that plans were being finalised for Local Democracy Week – a UK wide initiative aimed at inspiring and encouraging young people to become involved in their local communities.

She stated that the Local Democracy Campaign aimed to; make Councils more relevant and useful to young people, encourage young people to ‘take part take power’, increase Councillor involvement in citizenship teaching in schools and make Local Democracy Week bigger and better than before.
The HDS stated that it was proposed Council members take part in a ‘Political Speed Dating’ event during this week. She informed members that Political Speed Dating was a fun and light hearted way for young people to meet with their Representatives and has proved popular in the past. 

The HDS stated that the event would involve members of Moyle Youth Council who were working with the GRO to finalise details for the event scheduled for Tuesday 13 October at 7.30pm. She stated that this should be an ideal format for engaging with members of the Moyle Youth Council or young students at the local Secondary schools. 
After discussion, Councillors McMullan, Newcombe, P McShane, C McShane and Harding indicated that they would participate in the Political Speed Dating event on Tuesday 13th October.  It was agreed that other Councillors would be asked to make up numbers required.

Councillor McIlroy returned to the meeting.

Halloween Parade

The HDS stated that one of the most successful events established by the Spreading Wings Community Arts Project was the Halloween Parade.  She informed members that as they were aware this programme and its associated funding had now ended.  She stated, however, that it was hoped that through the Council’s Arts Programme even more community participation could be achieved.  She stated that Clubs, community groups and schools had been written to suggesting that they encouraged their members to take part either by turning up in costume or creating a float or whatever they could manage.

The HDS stated that a modest programme of pre-Halloween events was being planned such as lantern making workshops, creating new costumes for stilt-walkers and rehearsals for the drumming circle who will all hopefully take part.

She informed members that it had been suggested that Councillors and Staff might take part in the parade and prepare costumes etc.  She stated that this would require that staff be allowed three hours during working days to create the Moyle District Council contribution.  She informed members that other staff would also be required to act as stewards for the parade to ensure that health and safety was adhered to.
After discussion, it was agreed to grant permission for three hours working time to be used by those staff who wished to take part in preparing for the Halloween Parade and that Staff who volunteered to steward the parade be granted time off in lieu.

Addendum
North Antrim Business Awards

The HDS apologised to Council for the article on this matter which had appeared in the local press before the issue came to Council.  She stated that this was not appropriate.
The HDS stated that a request for funding was received on Monday 14th of September 2009 from North Antrim Business Agency (formally MEC) asking Council to invest in the 2009 North Antrim Business Awards.  She informed members that the company had requested that Council become one of three possible principle sponsors and invest a sum of £2,200 to cover a shortfall in funding.
The HDS stated that the North Antrim Business Agency highlighted in their request that that they were able to save money on the delivery of this years event due to “in kind” sponsors having agreed to carry out tasks such as assessment of the nominations and mystery shopping.  She stated that savings had also been made on other items such as stage equipment and signage.  

The HDS stated that in return for the investment of £2,200 Council would be a Principal Sponsor and would receive following; Council’s logo would be positioned in the most prominent positions throughout all stages of the Awards and be highly visible throughout the Gala Event.

Other benefits of being Principal Sponsor were listed.
The HDS stated that Council had sponsored the North Antrim Business Awards over the last two years. She informed members that it was a very worthwhile initiative that recognised the achievements of local businesses and should be supported if possible.  She stated however, in a report in March 2009 by local Government Auditors an issue was raised about the sponsorship of the Business Awards which stated, “Given other sponsors and ticket sales, how did Council know all this sponsorship money was needed.” She stated that a suggestion was made to approve a maximum deficit funding with accounts being provided to indicate actual monies needed. 

   

The HDS stated that in accordance with the auditor’s instructions, she recommend that Council agree to underwrite the request for investment up to a sum of £2,200 and this will only be paid following a close inspection of the final accounts which would include verifying the expenditure and income in relation the 2009 North Antrim Business Awards initiative.
After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,



Seconded by Councillor McMullan and resolved,

“That Council agree to approve support for the 2009 North Antrim Business Awards by underwriting a shortfall in funding up to a sum of £2,200 following close inspection of the final accounts verifying the expenditure and income of the initiative.”

Bushmills Library

The HDS stated that clarification was being sought at present on the land ownership issue that was raised at the last Council meeting. 
Councillor McConaghy enquired if there was any movement on this issue.

The HDS stated that information was being sought and that the parameters of the project had to be equal for both parties involved.  She stated therefore that if Council were minded to explore the proposal brought forward by Mr Fia that Mr Sweeney would have to be given the same opportunity to bring forward a similar proposal.
Councillor McConaghy stated that he felt that Council should go forward alone.  He informed members that everything planned for Bushmills was never fulfilled.  He stated that whilst Council was waiting it was contributing to the boarding and downgrading of Bushmills.

The HDS stated that she should have further information by the next Council Meeting.  She stated that a decision could then be taken on the issue. She stated that if one of the plans was then approved there would be the process of planning etc to go through.

Councillor McConaghy stated that he would like to see the project finalised whilst he was in Council.
After discussion,


Councillor P McShane proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,


“That the Development Services report be adopted.”
09/19:10
CONFERENCES, COURSES
Community Planning Challenges seminar to be held in Cookstown on 23rd October

After discussion,

Councillor Graham proposed,

Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,

“That Councillor Blaney would attend the Community Planning Challenges seminar in Cookstown on 23rd October.”


Councillor Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,

“That Councillor Newcombe would attend the Community Planning Challenges seminar in Cookstown on 23rd October.”

Councillor Blaney proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

“That Councillor McIlroy would attend the Community Planning Challenges seminar in Cookstown on 23rd October.”

09/19:12 
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 

and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985

The Clerk stated applications had been received under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985 for the following:

Application for Transfer of Licence – The Central Bar, Bridge Street, Cushendall
There were no objections to the above application.
09/19:13
Sealing of Documents
There were no documents for signing and sealing.

09/19:14
Correspondence
Rathlin Winter Timetable
This was noted.

Letter dated 1st September 2009 from Mr R M Meyer, regarding application no. 0281/F for Tramway Halt Bushmills, Ballaghmore Road, Bushmills
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 14th September 2009 from Roads Service in response to Council’s letter regarding the Dry Arch Viaduct.
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 14th September 2009 from Roads Service regarding a temporary mandatory 40MPH Speed Limit for the B67 Moyarget Road, Mosside
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 15th September 2009 from Ports and Public Transport Division regarding Rathlin Island Resident’s Pass Scheme – Administration Transfer
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 16th September 2009 from NEELB regarding vandalism in schools

This letter was noted.

Letter circulated requesting an elected representative for the Dalriada Rescue Working Group

After discussion,

Councillor McMullan proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Newcombe and resolved,

“That Councillor P McShane would be nominated as Council’s representative for the Dalriada Rescue Boat Working Group.”
The meeting concluded at 10:25 pm

……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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